

SUSTAINABLE INVESTING HIGHLIGHTS

DECEMBER 2020



Sustainable Investing Hit \$17.1 Trillion in 2020, a Huge Jump of 42% from 2018

Assets that are considered to fall within the realm of "sustainable investing" increased to \$17.1 trillion at the beginning of 2020, a massive jump of 42% from 2018, cites the Forum for Sustainable and Responsible Investment (US SIF) Trends Report.¹ The trends report "provides data on the U.S. asset management firms and institutional asset owners using sustainable investment strategies and examines the ESG issues they consider in managing their portfolios. The foundation researched 384 money managers, 1,204 community investing institutions, and 530 institutional asset owners.¹² Conflict risks, climate change and carbon emissions, tobacco, board composition, sustainable natural resources, agriculture, and executive pay are identified as major trends. Environmental, social, and governance ("ESG") issues are gaining more attention and driving sustainable investing assets to a record high.³

Conflict risk accounted for \$2.73 trillion in assets and is the top ESG criterion institutional investors incorporate into their investment. The US SIF found that most investors who applied this criterion were addressing issues in Sudan and Iran [Since the US SIF report came out on November 13, 2020, the United States government, as of December 14, 2020, rescinded Sudan from its list of a state sponsor of terrorism. According to the States Department, this represents a fundamental change to the United bilateral relationship between Sudan and the United States].⁴ The report noted both countries are on the U.S. State Department's list of state sponsors of terrorism. ⁵ Climate change and carbon emissions are other leading ESG criteria institutional investors incorporate in their investment portfolios.⁶ According to US SIF, between 2018 and early 2020, climate change-related assets increased from \$2.24 trillion to \$2.61 trillion and are expected to experience more traction in the future.⁷ Other top issues captured in the US SIF trends report were labor issues, up 40% since 2018; board issues, up 12%; and tobacco, up 29%.⁸





ESG and the Biden Presidency

As President-Elect Joe Biden takes office on January 20, 2021, environmental, social, and governance ("ESG") proponents are optimistic about the incoming administration views and policies favorable to sustainable and impact investing.⁹ Plans to address the challenges of climate change with a large investment in clean energy, return to the Paris Agreement, and the possibilities of U.S. ESG rule alignment with those of Europe are among major contributing factors to the optimism.¹⁰

Investors are increasingly considering the severe impact of climate risk as part of their investment decisions.¹¹ The incoming administration's climate change plan includes a large investment in clean energy and rejoins the Paris Agreement.¹² The Biden clean energy plan would be driven by innovation, one that provides for robust investment in "battery storage, negative emissions technologies, the next generation of building materials, renewable hydrogen, and advanced nuclear – and rapidly commercialize them, ensuring that those new technologies are made in America."¹³ By rejoining the Paris Agreement, the United States under the Biden administration would recalibrate the United States' position towards setting voluntary targets to reduce its domestic emissions.¹⁴

The United States has not required publicly traded companies to disclose their climate risks and emission levels to the same degree as many other developed countries.¹⁵ The incoming administration is expected to push for a rule that would require "public companies to disclose climate risks and the greenhouse gas emissions in their operations and supply chains."¹⁶ Similarly, ESG reporting has gained calls from influential investors seeking greater uniformity of ESG reporting and framework.¹⁷ Furthermore, the current Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") commissioners are more willing to move beyond principles-based disclosures to "more standardized, prescriptive line item requirements for disclosure on key areas such as diversity and human capital management, climate change and sustainability."¹⁸





NASDAQ Pushes for Board-Diversity Through New Proposed Listing Requirements.

NASDAQ Inc. has filed with the Securities and Exchanges Commission ("SEC") to adopt a proposed new rule that would require publicly traded companies listed on its exchange to include women, racial minorities, and LGBT individuals on their boards and to disclose this information to investors.¹⁹ If they do not meet the minimum threshold, the rule would also require companies to explain why they don't have at least two diverse directors, "including one who self-identifies as female and one who self-identifies as either an underrepresented minority or LGBTQ+."²⁰

Before the proposed rule filing, NASDAQ reviewed companies listed on its exchange and found "that more than three-quarters of its listed companies would have fallen short of the proposed requirements. Around 80% or 90% of companies had at least one female director. Still, only about a quarter had a second one who would meet the diversity requirements, a person familiar with the review said, adding that it was difficult to measure because of inconsistencies in the way companies report such data."²¹

NASDAQ's move for a transparent diversity, equity, and inclusion ("DEI") disclosure comes as companies in the United States struggle with ways to address both gender and race challenges tied to the #MeToo movement and the mass protests on racial justice and equity in the wake of the death of George Floyd.²² The proposed rule would help stakeholders better understand NASDAQ listed companies "current board composition and enhance investor confidence that all listed companies are considering diversity in the context of selecting directors, either by including at least two diverse directors on their boards or by explaining their rationale for not meeting that objective."²³

According to the NASDAQ President and CEO Adena Friedman, "we rely on companies to make full and accurate disclosures to inform investors so that investors can make their own decisions as to which companies they want to invest in and what they expect of the companies where they're an investor."²⁴





Federal Reserve to Join the Network for Greening the Financial System ("NGFS")

The Federal Reserve, under the leadership of Jerome Powell, has indicated that the United States Central Bank would be joining the Network for Greening the Financial System ("NGFS").²⁵ NGFS is a collaborative structure that aims to green the financial system and strengthen the financial sector's efforts in achieving the Paris climate agreement goals.²⁶ By joining NGFS, the Fed would be one of the 75 central banks that are pushing for economic and monetary policies that identify and address climate risks.²⁷

In its recent semiannual report on financial stability, the Fed highlighted climate change as a financial risk for the first time.²⁸ For years, the Fed has stayed on the sideline and behind the scenes regarding climate change issues. According to Powell, "The public will expect, and has every right to, that we will make sure that the financial system is resilient against all sorts of major risks, including climate change."²⁹

NGFS would be useful as the Fed is "evaluating and investing in ways to deepen its understanding of the full scope of implications of climate change for markets, financial exposures, and interconnections between markets and financial institutions," according to the report, adding that it will look at these issues through the lens of financial stability.³⁰

Joining NGFS would also offer the Fed the opportunity to bring its expertise as a regulator and interest-rate setter for the world's biggest economy and center of global capital markets, as well as its deep bench of research economists, some of whom have been delving into climate-change topics in recent years.³¹





About the SDGs, Targets, and Indicators

The SDGs

The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, adopted by all United Nations Member States in 2015, provides a shared blueprint for peace and prosperity for people and the planet, now and into the future. At its heart are the 17 Sustainable Development Goals ("SDGs"), which are an urgent call for action by all countries - developed and developing - in a global partnership. They recognize that ending poverty and other deprivations must go hand-in-hand with strategies that improve health and education, reduce inequality, and spur economic growth – all while tackling climate change and working to preserve our oceans and forests.³²

Targets

The SDGs targets are set to be achieved by 2030. There are approximately 169 targets covering a broad range of sustainable development issues.³³

Indicators

The SDGs indicators are used to measure progress made by the United Nations member states towards the achievement of SDGs targets. There are approximately 232 indicators set by the United Nations to measure SDGs progress.³⁴

Sustainable Investing Highlights

Citations

¹ Leslie P. Norton. "U.S. Sustainable Investments Jumped to \$17.1 Trillion in 2020, Up 42% from 2018." Barrons. November 16, 2020. Accessed December 4, 2020. <u>https://www.barrons.com/articles/u-s-sustainable-investments-jumped-to-17-1-trillion-in-2020-up-42-from-2018-51605528060</u>

² Debbie Carlson. "ESG investing now accounts for one-third of total U.S. assets under management." MarketWatch. November 17, 2020. Accessed December 4, 2020. <u>https://www.marketwatch.com/story/esg-investing-now-accounts-for-one-third-of-total-u-s-assets-under-management-11605626611</u>

³ Deborah Nason. "Sustainable investing is surging. How to decide if it's right for you." CNBC. November 17, 2020. Accessed December 4, 2020. https://www.cnbc.com/2020/11/05/sustainable-investing-is-surging-how-to-decide-if-its-right-for-you.html

⁴ Michael R. Pompeo. "Sudan's State Sponsor of Terrorism Designation Rescinded." United States Department of States. December 14, 2020. Accessed December 15, 2020. <u>https://www.state.gov/sudans-state-sponsor-of-terrorism-designation-rescinded/</u>; Abby Schultz. "Future Returns: Sustainable Investing is Turning Mainstream." Barrons. November 17, 2020. Accessed December 4, 2020. <u>https://www.barrons.com/articles/future-returns-sustainable-investing-is-turning-mainstream-01605640036</u>

⁵ Id.

⁶ Id.

⁷ US SIF. "The US SIF Foundation's Biennial "Trends Report" Finds That Sustainable Investing Assets Reach \$17.1 Trillion." US SIF. November 16, 2020. Accessed December 4, 2020. https://www.ussif.org/blog_home.asp?display=155

⁸ Hazel Bradford. "Sustainable investments one-third of U.S. assets." Pensions & Investments. November 30, 2020. Accessed December 4, 2020. <u>https://www.pionline.com/esg/sustainable-investments-one-third-us-assets</u>

⁹ Leslie P. Norton. "The Biden Era Could Be a Boon to Sustainable Investing." Barrons. November 23, 2020. Accessed December 4, 2020. <u>https://www.barrons.com/articles/the-biden-era-could-be-a-boon-to-sustainable-investing-51606131000</u>
¹⁰ Id.

¹¹ Id.

¹² Emma Newburger. "Biden will rejoin the Paris Climate Accord. Here's what happens next." CNBC. November 20, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2020/11/20/biden-to-rejoin-paris-climate-accord-heres-what-happens-next-.html</u>

¹³ Molly Christian and Ellie Potter. "UPDATE: President-elect Biden's climate, energy plans may hinge on Senate races." S &P Global Market Intelligence. November 9, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.spglobal.com/marketintelligence/en/news-insights/latest-news-headlines/update-president-elect-biden-s-climate-energy-plans-may-hinge-on-senate-races-61035993</u>



Citations

¹⁴ Eric. J. Pan. " The fund-management industry wants better ESG disclosure — here's what it says Biden should do." MarketWatch. December 7, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.marketwatch.com/story/the-fund-management-industry-now-wants-the-u-s-to-take-the-lead-on-esg-investing-heres-what-it-says-the-biden-administration-should-do-11607107372</u>

¹⁵ Id.

¹⁶ Esther Whieldon and Declan Harty. "Biden plan to make companies disclose climate risks key to decarbonization." S & P Global Market Intelligence. November 2, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.spglobal.com/marketintelligence/en/news-insights/latest-news-headlines/biden-plan-to-make-companies-disclose-climate-risks-key-to-decarbonization-60975902</u>

¹⁷ Matthew Solomon, Francesca Odell, and James Langston, Cleary Gottlieb Steen & Hamilton LLP. "What to Expect From the Biden Administration." Harvard Law School Forum on Corporate Governance. November 11, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://corpgov.law.harvard.edu/2020/11/11/what-to-expect-from-the-biden-administration/</u> ¹⁸ Id.

¹⁹ John Biers. "Nasdaq Seeks US Approval To Require Board Diversity." Barrons. December 1, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.barrons.com/news/nasdaq-seeks-us-approval-to-require-board-diversity-01606844112?tesla=v</u>

²⁰ Catherine Thorbecke. "Nasdaq unveils new push to mandate diversity in corporate boardrooms." ABC News. December 1, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://abcnews.go.com/Business/nasdaq-unveils-push-mandate-diversity-corporate-boardrooms/story?id=74479235</u>

²¹ Alexander Osipovich and Akane Otani. "Nasdaq Seeks Board-Diversity Rule That Most Listed Firms Don't Meet." Wall Street Journal. December 1, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/nasdaq-proposes-board-diversity-rule-for-listed-companies-11606829244</u>

²² Elana Lyn Gross. "Nasdaq Plans To Require Listed Companies To Follow Board Diversity Requirements." Forbes. December 1, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/elanagross/2020/12/01/nasdaq-plans-to-require-listed-companies-to-follow-board-diversity-requirements/?sh=765d9ee37287</u>

²³ Nasdaq. "Nasdaq to Advance Diversity through New Proposed Listing Requirements." Nasdaq. December 1, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.nasdaq.com/press-release/nasdaq-to-advance-diversity-through-new-proposed-listing-requirements-</u>2020-12-01

²⁴ Pippa Stevens. "Nasdaq proposal would require greater diversity on company boards." CNBC. December 1, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2020/12/01/nasdaq-proposal-would-require-companies-to-have-greater-diversity-on-boards.html</u>

Sustainable Investing Highlights

Citations

²⁵ Christopher Condon. "Fed's Powell Says Central Banks Must Help Address Climate Change." Bloomberg. November 13, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.bloombergquint.com/onweb/fed-s-powell-says-central-banks-must-help-address-climate-change#:~:text=Fed's%20Powell%20Says%20Central%20Banks%20Must%20Help%20Address%20Climate%20Change,-Christopher%20Condon&text=(Bloomberg)%20%2D%2D%2DFederal%20Reserve%20Chair,risks%20presented%20by%20climate%20climate%20Change,20change.</u>

²⁶ DeNederlandandscheBank . "Network for Greening the Financial System." De Nederlandsche Bank NV. n.d. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.dnb.nl/en/about-dnb/co-operation/network-greening-financial-system/index.jsp#</u>

²⁷ Rachel Frazin. "Federal Reserve applies to join group of banks managing climate risks." The Hill. November 11, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://thehill.com/policy/energy-environment/525538-federal-reserve-applies-to-join-group-of-banks-managing-climate</u>

²⁸ Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System. "Financial Stability Report. Federal Reserve. November 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.federalreserve.gov/publications/files/financial-stability-report-20201109.pdf</u>

²⁹ Reuters. "Fed moves closer to joining global peers in climate-change fight." Reuters. November 13, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/climate-change-fed-idUSL1N2HX25G</u>

³⁰ Victoria Guida. "Fed formally calls out climate change as stability risk." Politico. November 10, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.politico.com/news/2020/11/10/fed-climate-change-risk-435685</u>

³¹ Ann Saphir. "Fed moves closer to joining global peers in climate-change fight." Reuters. November 13, 2020. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-climate-change-fed/fed-moves-closer-to-joining-global-peers-in-climate-change-fight-idUSKBN27T2RB</u>

³² United Nations Statistics Division. "SDG Indicators: Global indicator framework for the Sustainable Development Goals and targets of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development." N.d. Accessed December 8, 2020.

https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/indicators-list

³³ Id.

³⁴ U.S. National Statistics for the U.N. Sustainable Development Goals. "SDG Targets and Indicators." U.S. National Statistics for the U.N. Sustainable Development Goals. N.d. Accessed December 8, 2020. <u>https://sdg.data.gov/</u>



Disclosures

The information provided in this commentary is intended to be educational in nature and not advice relative to any investment or portfolio offered through Pathstone. The views expressed in this commentary reflect the opinion of the author based on data available as of the date this commentary was written and is subject to change without notice. This commentary is not a complete analysis of any sector, industry or security. Individual investors should consult with their financial advisor before implementing changes in their portfolio based on opinions expressed. The information provided in this commentary is not a solicitation for the investment management services of Pathstone. The graphs and tables included herein have been provided by commercial databases and, while we believe the information to be reliable, we assume no responsibility for any error or omission. The recipients of this communication assume all risks in relying on the information set forth herein. Past performance of any investment, industry, asset class or investment strategy is no guarantee of future performance.